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SUMMARY 
 
 
This thesis undertakes a qualitative analysis of gendered identities and representations 
in the sartorial styles and alternative media of the Gothic subculture in Britain and 
Germany. The aim is to explore discursive constructions of masculinity and femininity 
within this subculture, and particularly to highlight the tension between ‘subversive’ 
and ‘stereotypical’ elements in such constructions. Through an in-depth textual analysis 
of ethnographic interviews, Internet forum content and music fanzines/magazines, 
gender-related norms and values in Goth are traced across different practices or aspects 
of the subculture; namely dress, male-female relations, sexualities and music. The 
analysis reveals a gendered hierarchy of subcultural capital (i.e. subcultural mechanisms 
of status attainment) lurking behind the ideology of ‘genderlessness’ pervading Goth 
rhetoric. Certain constitutive practices of the Gothic scene which supposedly hold 
progressive or subversive implications in terms of gender – e.g. the idealisation of male 
androgyny in Goth style, or the veneration of alternative sexualities as a trope of 
transgression – are shown to partly serve the cementation of stereotypical gender norms 
within the subculture. However, the analysis also points to the potential for progressive 
gender politics some of these practices offer. In the sartorial, musical and discursive 
practices of Goths, many explorative renegotiations of traditional constructions of 
masculinity and femininity can be found. It is concluded that to reach a full 
understanding of the socio-political relevance of subcultural practices, it is imperative to 
consider both the micro-political (i.e. individual or intra-subcultural) and macro-
political (i.e. concerning general culture) dimensions of such practices. From this dual 
perspective, it becomes apparent that gender-related codes and practices which cement 
restrictive gender norms and status hierarchies internal to a subculture can 
simultaneously work to challenge gender stereotypes in society at large, and vice versa. 
Finally, the notion of subculture as a postmodern preserve for collective Utopian 
impulses is rendered problematic. 
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INTRODUCTION 

 

Eerie, wailing guitar sounds, deep husky vocals and pounding drumbeats fill the foggy 

air of the small club. On the dancefloor, I see theatrical, mysterious figures and shapes 

slowly moving amongst the fog. Most wear flowing velvet dresses or capes, elaborate 

make-up and long black hair, and even when the fog lifts for a moment it is often hard 

to tell whether these strange, beautiful, black-clad creatures elegantly swaying their 

bodies are male or female. In fascination, I watch a girl with pale make-up, dark lipstick 

and heavy black eyeliner, wearing a hooded velvet cape around her frail body. Only 

when my eyes are caught by the waving movements of the rather large, bony hands 

sticking out of the wide black sleeves do I realise that ‘she’ is actually a boy. In my 

plain black jeans and shirt, I feel slightly out of place among all these meticulously 

styled, arcane beings, but still I am instantly hooked. A rather inconspicuous, bookish 

girl of 18, I have just discovered alternative music for myself, and this is my first 

encounter with the Gothic subculture. 

 

More than a decade later, I am again sitting in the corner of a smoke-filled Goth club, 

watching people dance. The eerie guitar sounds have become rare over the years; the 

rhythms have got faster and harsher, and so have the dance styles. I spot a man with a 

crew cut, combat fatigues and a muscle shirt, stomping back and forth in a martial 

manner to the sound of distorted electronic beats. Next to him, there is a girl dressed in 

a tight black PVC corset, miniskirt and high-heeled platform boots, whose tiny-stepped, 

wriggly dancing somehow calls to mind a dark, lascivious nightclub sequence from a 

David Lynch movie. A woman in a luxurious medieval dress is sitting in the corner 

opposite me, obviously waiting for more mellow sounds to resume the gentle, fairylike 

dancing she displayed earlier. 

All these people have long lost their mysterious, untouchable air to me; in fact, 

many of these ‘strange creatures’ are now my friends or acquaintances. However, I 

again feel a certain distance as I am watching with a critical eye, jotting down 

fieldnotes. I am in the second year of my PhD, gathering empirical data in order to 

answer some questions which have formed in my head over the years – in the process of 

moving from the initial uncritical fascination of someone who has just discovered a new 

world for herself, into a phase of disillusionment at encountering all too familiar flaws 

in this world, and finally to a realistic, almost mundane perspective on the once so 
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arcane subculture, which came with gradually turning into what Goths themselves 

jokingly call a ‘sad old Goth’. I have long wondered what really lies behind the 

seemingly ‘genderless’ but at the same time heavily gender-saturated styles, practices 

and images of Goth. Now, I have set about finding some answers… 

 

With the present study, I attempt a qualitative analysis of gendered representations and 

identifications in the Gothic subculture and its media (fanzines/magazines and Internet 

forums) across the UK and Germany. The analysis explores gender-specific 

representations and self-perceived gender identities within this subculture in relation to 

dominant cultural values of both ‘femininity’ and ‘masculinity’. It centres on the 

question of to what extent this subculture and its media incorporate and reflect common 

gender stereotypes, and to what extent they offer alternative or even subversive images 

and identities. 

There exist some academic studies addressing gender in subcultures such as 

Heavy Metal (Delski & Sholle, 1992; Walser, 1993a), Rave (McRobbie, 1994; Pini, 

2001), Punk (Evans & Thornton, 1989; Leblanc, 1999) and Gothic (Gunn, forthcoming; 

Williamson, 2001). However, these studies tend to revolve almost exclusively around 

the representation and construction of either femininity (in the case of Rave, Punk and 

Gothic) or masculinity (in the case of Heavy Metal or Rap). Although a focus on 

feminist sensibilities and female subjectivities seems justified in view of the way girls 

within subcultures have been neglected and marginalized in early subcultural analyses, 

and a focus on masculinity in the context of Heavy Metal or Rap seems natural given 

the male-centred nature of these subcultures, a one-sided approach focusing exclusively 

on masculinity or femininity fails to take account of the relational character of the two 

sides of the gender binary. As Kimmel (1987, p. 12) points out, “one cannot understand 

the social construction of either masculinity or femininity without reference to the 

other”. Consequently, studies addressing gender construction and representation should 

ideally be designed to address both sides of the binary. 

Moreover, empirical analyses of subcultures tend to either focus one-sidedly on 

the ‘object’ side of cultural practices in the form of a semiotic or discursive reading of 

subcultural images and artefacts (e.g. Evans & Thornton, 1989; Walser, 1993a), or on 

the ‘subject’ side in the form of subjective accounts of members gathered through 

interviews and other ethnographic techniques (e.g. Pini, 2001; Williamson, 2001). There 

is a lack of studies addressing constructions of both femininity and masculinity, which 
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systematically analyse the material expressive or representational forms of subcultures 

(across different media and signifying practices like style) as well as their members’ 

subjective interpretations and identifications with regard to gender. 

Subcultural movements have developed their own communication networks, 

referred to as alternative media (Atton, 2002; Duncombe, 1997), mainly in the form of 

fanzines and Internet sites. Analysing the visual and textual content of these media, 

along with subcultural practices of self-stylisation and their subjective construction, can 

shed light on the shared values, norms, and preferred images or self-representations 

within subcultures. As subcultures are often regarded as indicative, symptomatic or 

even productive of present or future trends in society at large (see J. Davis, 1990; 

Widdicombe & Wooffitt, 1995), such an analysis could in turn yield a deeper insight 

into some structural and dynamic aspects of general society. 

I aim to examine constructions and representations of femininity and masculinity 

in the Gothic subculture through a systematic analysis of both the material and 

representational practices or media (sartorial style, fanzines, music, the Internet) and the 

subjective (self-)perceptions and media receptions within this subculture in a cross-

national study. To this end, I track representations of gender-specific images, norms and 

values in selected British and German Goth fanzines or magazines, Internet sites, music 

media and stylisation practices. I also explore the reception of such images by and the 

gender-related self-concepts of Goths in both countries. My analysis centres on three 

main sets of questions: 

 
1. How are masculinity and femininity represented in Gothic style and media 

(music, magazines, Internet forums)? Which gender-specific norms, values and 

stereotypes feature in their visual and textual content?  

2. How do the gendered self-stylisation practices of Gothic dress and the gendered 

representations in Gothic media relate to the subjectivities of male and female 

Goths? 

3. How do these self-presentations and representations relate to subcultural status 

criteria, hierarchies and ‘capital’ in the Gothic scene? 

 
I proceed from the idea that despite the subcultural rhetoric of rejecting ‘mainstream’ 

norms and values, subcultural movements – in this case, the Gothic subculture – and 

their media to a certain degree incorporate and reflect these very values. Hence, the 
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gendered representations in Goth media and the gendered self-images of Goths should 

partly correspond to common cultural gender stereotypes. Moreover, I examine to what 

extent the Gothic subculture and its media offer alternative or even subversive gender 

representations (e.g. in texts, photographs and other artefacts), modes of self-

presentation (e.g. in sartorial style and demeanour), and identities (e.g. in gender-related 

attitudes and behavioural norms). 

Throughout the analysis, I also pay attention to potential regional or national 

differences between the gendered representations and identities circulating in the British 

and German Gothic scenes. The question of national differences is particularly 

interesting as the subculture and its factions have developed differently in the two 

countries. Most importantly, while the German scene has turned into a commercially 

viable pop cultural force with newsstand magazines, big festivals and clothing 

companies over the last decade, its British counterpart has remained a rather small-scale 

‘underground’ phenomenon. 

As an interdisciplinary enterprise drawing on three related fields (media studies, 

cultural studies, sociology), the present study employs theoretical frameworks and 

research methods from various backgrounds. Specifically, I combine a media-centric, 

discourse analytical approach (i.e. analysing visual and textual elements of Goth media) 

with the people-focused approach offered by ethnography (i.e. analysing the 

construction of gender-related self-concepts among Goths). 

The thesis is structured as follows: In chapter 1, the central theoretical concepts 

guiding my study – namely gender, subversion and subculture – are clarified. I outline a 

conceptualisation of gender as a fragmented, contested and continually negotiated 

discourse, and introduce a modern definition of subculture based on the works of 

Hodkinson (2002), McRobbie (1994) and Thornton (1995). This definition focuses on 

subjective identification, individual investment and the notion of subcultural capital, 

which highlights the microstructures of power at work within subcultural groupings. In 

addition, I present a critical overview of existing academic studies revolving around 

gender issues in subcultures. 

Chapter 2 develops a suitable methodological framework for my study of gender 

representation in Goth, based on Willis’ (2000) notion of ethnography as socio-

symbolic analysis and Turner’s (1967) distinction between three basic levels of field 

data analysis. Furthermore, the practical implications of this framework and the 

concrete methodological steps to be taken in the study are outlined. In particular, I 
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introduce an approach to data analysis based on critical discursive psychology, which 

enables the researcher to treat qualitative materials as reflecting both subjectivity/ 

identity and discourse/ideology. 

Chapter 3 present a descriptive account of the history, lifestyles and practices of 

the British and German Gothic subculture. Moreover, the particularities of the local 

Goth scenes in the four different regions where I conducted my fieldwork (Brighton, 

Edinburgh, Cologne/Bonn, Berlin) are introduced. 

Chapters 4 to 6 revolve around Gothic style, examining it from different 

perspectives. In chapter 4, male androgyny and female hyperfemininity in the self-

representation practices of Goths are discussed with regard to their relative value in 

terms of subcultural capital. I argue that despite the ‘ideology of genderlessness’ 

pervading the Gothic scene, the (sub)cultural values attached to the typical dress styles 

of male and female Goths differ markedly and privilege maleness. 

Chapter 5 focuses exclusively on the self-stylisation practices of Goth women, in 

particular highlighting the subjective functions and empowering potential of 

hyperfemininity. Drawing on the concept of hyperfemininity as masquerade (Doane, 

1982) as well as on the ‘stories’ of Goth women from marginalised social groups, I 

unearth the reasons why many female Goths experience their style practices – despite 

their subculturally normative character – as liberating, protective and empowering vis-à-

vis the world outside the subculture. 

Chapter 6 focuses on male Gothic style, highlighting the positive functions and 

progressive potential of male androgynous style as well as the tensions between 

androgyny and hegemonic masculinity which manifest themselves in the stylistic and 

discursive practices of Goth men. These tensions are traced in male Goths’ discursive 

construction of androgynous style as ‘masculine’, and in their practical and rhetorical 

negotiation of the appropriate boundaries of male androgyny. Finally, differences 

between Britain and Germany regarding the status of hegemonic masculinity versus 

male androgyny in Gothic style are discussed, particularly in relation to the different 

factions within the subculture. 

In chapter 7, the focus turns from issues of style to the seemingly more mundane 

sphere of everyday heterosexual gender relations. The chapter looks at Goth gender 

relations from different perspectives, revealing progressive as well as reactionary 

tendencies in the gendered courtship norms, status criteria and role expectations of the 

subculture. I demonstrate that despite its rhetoric of genderlessness, the Gothic scene 
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functions as a heterosexually gendered space with relatively distinct behavioural and 

evaluative norms for men and women. 

Chapter 8 elaborates on this argument from a different angle, focusing on gender 

and sexualities in the Gothic subculture. After having examined the structure of 

heterosexual relations in the preceding chapter, here I discuss the attitudes and practices 

of Goths regarding nonconventional sexual orientations. In particular, I focus on what I 

call ‘normative bisexuality’ as a specifically female source of subcultural capital, and on 

the attendant fantasies of genderlessness and fluid sexual identities espoused by Gothic 

ideology. 

Chapter 9 highlights the role of music media in the Gothic subculture. It 

examines the gender ideals informing the presentation and reception of Goth music and 

imagery, particularly as they manifest themselves in subcultural music magazines. I 

trace the sonic, textual and visual construction of gendered meanings in different 

subgenres of Goth music, in Goth photography, and especially in the media discourses 

surrounding these art forms. More precisely, the role of hyper-gendered images and of 

different value discourses in the representation and reception of Goth music and 

imagery is rendered problematic. 

In chapter 10, the conclusion, an attempt is made to bring together the findings 

of all analysis chapters to highlight common threads as well as apparent tensions both 

within and between different aspects of or perspectives on the Gothic subculture. I argue 

that to reach a full understanding of the socio-political relevance of subcultural 

practices, it is imperative to pay attention to their micro-political (i.e. individual or 

intra-subcultural) and macro-political (i.e. concerning general culture) dimensions. 

Furthermore, I critically discuss the notion of subculture as a postmodern preserve for 

collective Utopian desires. 

 


